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agency accepts the group’s delibera-
tions as a source of consensus advice or 
recommendations; 

(i) A meeting of two or more advisory 
committee or subcommittee members 
convened solely to gather information 
or conduct research for a chartered ad-
visory committee, to analyze relevant 
issues and facts, or to draft proposed 
position papers for deliberation by the 
advisory committee or a subcommittee 
of the advisory committee; and 

(j) A committee composed wholly of 
full-time officers or employees of the 
Federal Government. 

§ 105–54.102 Definitions. 

(a) The term ‘‘advisory committee’’ 
means any committee, board, commis-
sion, council, conference, panel, task 
force, or other similar group or any 
subcommittee thereof that is: 

(1) Established by statute, 
(2) Established or utilized by the 

President, or 
(3) Established or utilized by any 

agency official to obtain advice or rec-
ommendations that are within the 
scope of his/her responsibilies. 

The term ‘‘advisory committee’’ ex-
cludes the Advisory Committee on 
Intergovernmental Relations and any 
committees composed wholly of full- 
time officers or employees of the Fed-
eral Government. 

(b) ‘‘Presidential advisory com-
mittee’’ means any committee that ad-
vises the President. It may be estab-
lished by the President or by the Con-
gress, or may be used by the President 
to obtain advice or recommendations. 

(c) ‘‘Independent Presidential advi-
sory committee’’ means any Presi-
dential advisory committee not as-
signed by the President, or the Presi-
dent’s delegate, or by the Congress in 
law, to an agency for administrative 
and other support and for which the 
Administrator of General Services may 
provide administrative and other sup-
port on a reimbursable basis. 

(d) ‘‘Committee member’’ means an 
individual who serves by appointment 
on a committee and has the full right 
and obligation to participate in the ac-
tivities of the committee, including 
voting on committee recommenda-
tions. 

(e) ‘‘Staff member’’ means any indi-
vidual who serves in a support capacity 
to an advisory committee. 

(f) ‘‘Secretariat’’ means the General 
Services Administration’s Committee 
Management Secretariat. Established 
pursuant to the Federal Advisory Com-
mittee Act, it is responsible for all 
matters relating to advisory commit-
tees, and carries out the Administra-
tor’s responsibilities under the Act and 
Executive Order 12024. 

(g) ‘‘Utilized’’ (or used), as stated in 
the definition of ‘‘advisory committee’’ 
above, refers to a situation in which a 
GSA official adopts a committee or 
other group composed in whole or in 
part of other than full-time Federal of-
ficers or employees with an established 
existence outside GSA as a preferred 
source from which to obtain advice or 
recommendations on a specific issue or 
policy within the scope of his/her re-
sponsibilities in the same manner as 
that official would obtain advice or 
recommendations from an established 
advisory committee. 

§ 105–54.103 Policy. 

The basic GSA policy on committee 
management is as follows: 

(a) Advisory committees will be 
formed or used by GSA only when spe-
cifically authorized by law, or by the 
President, or specifically determined 
as a matter of formal record by the Ad-
ministrator of General Services to be 
in the public interest in connection 
with the performance of duties imposed 
on GSA by law; 

(b) Advisory committees will not be 
used to administer a function that is 
the assigned responsibility of a service 
or staff office; 

(c) The assigned responsibility of a 
GSA official may not be delegated to 
any committee; 

(d) No advisory committee may be 
used for functions that are not solely 
advisory unless specifically authorized 
by statute or Presidential directive. 
Making policy decisions and deter-
mining action to be taken with respect 
to any matter considered by an advi-
sory committee is solely the responsi-
bility of GSA; and 

(e) In carrying out its responsibil-
ities, GSA will consult with and obtain 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 18:28 Aug 27, 2013 Jkt 229183 PO 00000 Frm 00430 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Q:\41\41V3.TXT ofr150 PsN: PC150



421 

General Services Administration § 105–54.201 

the advice of interested groups sub-
stantially affected by its programs. 
The use of advisory committees for 
this purpose is considered to be in the 
public interest and necessary for the 
proper performance by GSA of its as-
signed functions. 

§ 105–54.104 Responsibilities. 

(a) Responsibility for coordination 
and control of committee management 
in GSA is vested in the Associate Ad-
ministrator for Administration, who 
serves as the GSA Committee Manage-
ment Officer (CMO). This Officer car-
ries out the functions prescribed in sec-
tion 8(b) of the Federal Advisory Com-
mittee Act. In doing so, the Officer 
controls and supervises the establish-
ment, procedures, and accomplish-
ments of GSA-sponsored advisory com-
mittees. The Organization and Produc-
tivity Improvement Division, Office of 
Management Services, Office of Admin-
istration, provides staff resources and 
furnishes the Staff Contact Person 
(SCP) to the CMO. 

(b) The Head of each Service and 
Staff Office and each Regional Admin-
istrator selects a Committee Manage-
ment Officer (CMO) to coordinate and 
control committee management within 
the service, staff office, or regional of-
fice and to act as liaison to the GSA 
Committee Management Officer. The 
duties of the CMOs are as follows: 

(1) Assemble and maintain the re-
ports, records, and other papers of any 
GSA-sponsored committee during its 
existence (Arrangements may be made, 
however, for the Government chair-
person or other GSA representative to 
retain custody of reports, records, and 
other papers to facilitate committee 
operations. After the committee is ter-
minated, all committee records are dis-
posed of following existing regula-
tions.); and 

(2) Under agency regulations in 41 
CFR 105–60, carry out the provisions of 
5 U.S.C. 552 with respect to the reports, 
records, and other papers of GSA-spon-
sored advisory committees. 

Subpart 105–54.2—Establishment 
of Advisory Committees 

§ 105–54.200 Scope of subpart. 

This subpart prescribes the policy 
and procedures for establishing advi-
sory committees within GSA. 

§ 105–54.201 Proposals for establishing 
advisory committees. 

(a) The Administrator approves the 
establishment of all GSA Federal Advi-
sory Committees. 

(b) When it is decided that it is nec-
essary to establish a committee, the 
appropriate Head of the Service or 
Staff Office (HSSO) must consider the 
functions of similar committees in 
GSA to ensure that no duplication of 
effort will occur. 

(c) The HSSO proposes the establish-
ment of a Central Office or regional ad-
visory committee within the scope of 
assigned program responsibilities. In 
doing so, the HSSO assures that advi-
sory committees are established only if 
they are essential to the conduct of 
agency business. Advisory committees 
are established only if there is a com-
pelling need for the committees, the 
committees have a truly balanced 
membership, and the committees con-
duct their business as openly as pos-
sible under the law and their mandate. 
Each proposal is submitted to the GSA 
Committee Management Officer for re-
view and coordination and includes: 

(1) A letter addressed to the Com-
mittee Management Secretariat signed 
by the HSSO with information copies 
for the Administrator, Deputy Admin-
istrator, the Associate Administrator 
for Congressional and Industry Rela-
tions, and the Special Counsel for Eth-
ics and Civil Rights, describing the na-
ture and purpose of the proposed advi-
sory committee; why it is essential to 
agency business and in the public in-
terest; why its functions cannot be per-
formed by an existing committee of 
GSA, by GSA, or other means such as 
a public hearing; and the plans to en-
sure balanced membership; 

(2) A notice for publication in the 
FEDERAL REGISTER containing the Ad-
ministrator’s certification that cre-
ation of the advisory committee is in 
the public interest and describing the 
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